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DISTRICT OF COLUMBIA

+ + + + +

ALCOHOLIC BEVERAGE CONTROL BOARD

+ + + + +

MEETING

þ----------------------------»

IN THE MATTER OF:            :

                             :

G Spot Tavern                : Show

5413 Georgia Avenue, NW      : Cause 

Retailer CT - ANC-4D         : Hearing

License No. 85208            :

Case #11-251-00390           :

                             :

þ----------------------------¼

                  June 6, 2012

            The Alcoholic Beverage Control

Board met in the Alcoholic Beverage Control

Hearing Room, 2000 14th Street, N.W., Suite

400S Washington, D.C. 20009, Chairperson

Ruthanne Miller, presiding.

PRESENT:

RUTHANNE MILLER, Chairperson

NICK ALBERTI, Member

DONALD BROOKS, Member 

HERMAN JONES, Member

CALVIN NOPHLIN, Member

MIKE SILVERSTEIN, Member

ALSO PRESENT:

MAUREEN ZANIEL, OAG
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1               P-R-O-C-E-E-D-I-N-G-S

2                                     (10:50 a.m.)

3             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Next on our

4 calendar is Case No. 11-251-00390, G Spot

5 Tavern, 5413 Georgia Avenue, N.W., License No.

6 85208, in ANC-4D.

7             Would you introduce yourselves for

8 the record, please?

9             MR. CUNNINGHAM:  My name is Edgar

10 Cunningham for G Spot Bar and Lounge.

11             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes.

12             MS. ZANIEL:  Good morning, Maureen

13 Zaniel on behalf of the District.

14             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  And

15 this is a Show Cause Hearing.  Are there any

16 preliminary matters?

17             MS. ZANIEL:  No.

18             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

19             MS. ZANIEL:  None from the

20 Government.

21             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Are there

22 going to be any witnesses?
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1             MS. ZANIEL:  I'm sorry?

2             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Are you going

3 to have any witnesses?

4             MS. ZANIEL:  Yes.

5             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Can you just

6 give the Board an idea of how many witnesses

7 you might have?

8             MS. ZANIEL:  The Government is

9 calling just one witness.

10             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Do you

11 have any witnesses?

12             MR. CUNNINGHAM:  No.

13             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  All

14 right.  Then when the Government is ready to

15 proceed, go ahead.

16             MS. ZANIEL:  Yes.  By way of

17 opening statement, the Government's evidence

18 will show that the licensee, Mr. Cunningham,

19 on behalf of G Spot Tavern, failed to follow

20 his own security plan.  And he failed in

21 several ways.

22             He failed to have a log book to
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1 keep a record of incidents.  He failed to be

2 sure that his security personnel knew about

3 his own security plan.  And he failed to call

4 the police even though there was an assault

5 going on in his establishment.

6             And we would call our first

7 witness, Felicia Martin, ABRA Investigator.

8             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Just one

9 second.  Mr. Cunningham, you have an

10 opportunity to either make an opening

11 statement now or after their case.

12             MR. CUNNINGHAM:  Um, okay.

13             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Do you --

14 it's your preference.

15             MR. CUNNINGHAM:  Yes, I would like

16 to.  I had my G Spot log-in book and I had it

17 since the day we opened up.  I didn't know --

18 I wasn't aware that I had to keep it on the

19 premises.  I had it in my home, but I been

20 having it in the establishment ever since.  I

21 still have the log since I opened up.

22             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  But, Mr.
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1 Cunningham, you're not a lawyer, right?

2             MR. CUNNINGHAM:  No.

3             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  You're not a

4 lawyer.  Okay.  I just want to tell you, right

5 now, all that you can do, if you want to, is

6 like what the Government attorney did was say

7 what your case will show.  Not making your

8 case yet.

9             MR. CUNNINGHAM:  Oh, okay.

10             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Because you

11 are going to have an opportunity when she is

12 finished --

13             MR. CUNNINGHAM:  Okay.  

14             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  -- to make

15 your whole case.  And so I was just saying to

16 you the process allows you to either say that

17 now, what you are going to show, or you can

18 wait and wait until she is finished with her

19 case.

20             MR. CUNNINGHAM:  Okay.  I'll wait

21 until she finishes.

22             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes.  Okay.  
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1             MR. CUNNINGHAM:  Okay.  

2             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.

3             (Whereupon, the ABRA Investigator

4 was sworn.)

5             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Thank

6 you.

7             MS. ZANIEL:  Good morning,

8 Investigator.  Please, state your name.

9             INVESTIGATOR MARTIN:  Investigator

10 Felicia Martin.

11             MS. ZANIEL:  Where are you

12 employed?

13             INVESTIGATOR MARTIN:  With the

14 Alcoholic Beverage Regulation Administration.

15             MS. ZANIEL:  And what is your

16 title?

17             INVESTIGATOR MARTIN:  I am a

18 Compliance Investigator.

19             MS. ZANIEL:  And what are your

20 duties as an investigator?

21             INVESTIGATOR MARTIN:  I

22 investigate alcohol complaints as well as
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1 conduct reviews.

2             MS. ZANIEL:  Did there come a time

3 in December of 2011 when you had occasion to

4 investigate an establishment called G Spot?

5             INVESTIGATOR MARTIN:  Yes.

6             MS. ZANIEL:  And how did that come

7 about, Ms. Martin?

8             INVESTIGATOR MARTIN:  At the time,

9 Acting Supervisor Investigator Erin Mathieson

10 stated that a phone call came in from the

11 Metropolitan Police Department requesting

12 ABRA's assistance for a sexual assault.

13             MS. ZANIEL:  And what did you do

14 in response to Ms. Mathieson's information?

15             INVESTIGATOR MARTIN: 

16 Approximately, 15 minutes after receiving the

17 call, I arrived at G Spot, approximately, at

18 2:30 in the morning on December 10, 2011.

19             MS. ZANIEL:  And what did you

20 observe when you first went in at 2:30 in the

21 morning?

22             INVESTIGATOR MARTIN:  I noticed



202-234-4433
Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.

Page 8

1 that the house lights were on, no music was

2 playing and there were, approximately, five

3 people inside the establishment.

4             MS. ZANIEL:  Can you just

5 generally describe what the inside of G Spot

6 looks like?

7             INVESTIGATOR MARTIN:  Yes.  There

8 is not a lot of furniture.  There is a bar at

9 the rear of the establishment.  There is a

10 pool table in the middle of the floor.  And I

11 could see across from one end of the room to

12 the other side.

13             MS. ZANIEL:  Is the -- is G Spot

14 one room?

15             INVESTIGATOR MARTIN:  It is.

16             MS. ZANIEL:  Okay.  And can you

17 just give us sort of an understanding of its

18 size relative to the room you are in?

19             INVESTIGATOR MARTIN:  I would say

20 for the length of it is about the length of

21 this room.  Exactly the length of this room.

22             MS. ZANIEL:  Okay.  Okay.  Now,
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1 you indicated there is a bar at the rear.

2             INVESTIGATOR MARTIN:  Yes.

3             MS. ZANIEL:  What does the bar

4 look like?

5             INVESTIGATOR MARTIN:  It has a

6 table top that is, approximately, 3 to 4 feet

7 high.

8             MS. ZANIEL:  Can you see over the

9 bar?

10             INVESTIGATOR MARTIN:  Yes.

11             MS. ZANIEL:  Could someone behind

12 the bar see over the bar in the other

13 direction?

14             INVESTIGATOR MARTIN:  Yes.

15             MS. ZANIEL:  Now, when you arrived

16 at G Spot, did you have an opportunity to

17 speak to the police?

18             INVESTIGATOR MARTIN:  Yes.

19             MS. ZANIEL:  And who specifically

20 did you speak with?

21             INVESTIGATOR MARTIN:  Prior to

22 going in, I was approached by an unidentified
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1 male officer who advised me that a patron was

2 sexually assaulted by a male patron by using

3 his hands to go under her skirt to grab her

4 vagina.

5             MS. ZANIEL:  Okay.  And then did

6 you follow-up by talking to any other police

7 officers?

8             INVESTIGATOR MARTIN:  Yes.  I

9 spoke with an Officer Julie Keavney, who

10 identified herself as the officer who would be

11 authoring the PD-251.

12             MS. ZANIEL:  And did she -- did

13 you get a copy of the 251 at some point?

14             INVESTIGATOR MARTIN:  I did.

15             MS. ZANIEL:  Now, did you talk

16 with Officer Keavney with respect to the

17 obtaining video of the incident?

18             INVESTIGATOR MARTIN:  Yes.

19             MS. ZANIEL:  What did she tell

20 you?

21             INVESTIGATOR MARTIN:  Officer

22 Keavney advised me that she was present during
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1 an offer in compromise regarding G Spot

2 previously and that she understood that G Spot

3 would make video footage available to the

4 police department upon request.

5             MS. ZANIEL:  And do you know

6 whether she requested it?

7             INVESTIGATOR MARTIN:  She stated

8 that she asked the owner, Mr. Cunningham, for

9 the video footage, but he did not provide her

10 a copy.

11             MS. ZANIEL:  Okay.  Now, you

12 indicated when you first went in there were,

13 approximately, five people there.  Was the

14 owner, Mr. Cunningham, one of them?

15             INVESTIGATOR MARTIN:  Yes.

16             MS. ZANIEL:  And who else with a

17 connection to the establishment was there?

18             INVESTIGATOR MARTIN:  It was

19 apparent to me there was a gentleman there who

20 had police attire on, such as looks like -- it

21 looked like a bullet proof vest and I just

22 assumed that he was the security person.
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1             MS. ZANIEL:  And did you speak to

2 him at some point?

3             INVESTIGATOR MARTIN:  Yes, he

4 identified himself as Darryl Boone, the

5 security person at the time of the incident.

6             MS. ZANIEL:  Okay.  Now, did you

7 have a conversation with Mr. Cunningham?

8             INVESTIGATOR MARTIN:  Yes.

9             MS. ZANIEL:  And what did he tell

10 you about the incident?

11             INVESTIGATOR MARTIN:  I identified

12 myself to Mr. Cunningham.  I advised him that

13 I was there with ABRA and doing an

14 investigation, the assault.

15             MS. ZANIEL:  And did you ask him

16 what happened?

17             INVESTIGATOR MARTIN:  Yes.  I

18 asked Mr. Cunningham did he see the incident? 

19 And Mr. Cunningham stated that he did not see

20 the entire incident, because his view was

21 obstructed.

22             MS. ZANIEL:  Okay.  And did he say
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1 why his view was obstructed?

2             INVESTIGATOR MARTIN:  Because he

3 was behind the bar.

4             MS. ZANIEL:  Okay.  Did you ask

5 him about a log book?

6             INVESTIGATOR MARTIN:  I did.

7             MS. ZANIEL:  And what did he say

8 with respect to that question?

9             INVESTIGATOR MARTIN:  That the

10 establishment does not keep a log book.

11             MS. ZANIEL:  Okay.  Did you talk

12 to him about whether he called the police?

13             INVESTIGATOR MARTIN:  I did.

14             MS. ZANIEL:  And what did he say?

15             INVESTIGATOR MARTIN:  During the

16 subsequent interview, approximately two days

17 later, telephonically, Mr. Cunningham advised

18 me that he did not call the police.

19             MS. ZANIEL:  Okay.  

20             MEMBER BROOKS:  I'm sorry, I

21 couldn't hear the last statement, please.  I'm

22 sorry, I couldn't hear her last statement.
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1             MS. ZANIEL:  Okay.  Could you just

2 speak up a little bit, Ms. Martin?

3             INVESTIGATOR MARTIN:  Yes.  Mr.

4 Cunningham stated that he did not call the

5 police.

6             MEMBER BROOKS:  Okay.  Thank you.

7             MS. ZANIEL:  Now, you indicated

8 that you were in the establishment on the

9 night of the incident, Saturday, December 10. 

10 You had an investigation at that time.  Did

11 you do some follow-up investigation as well?

12             INVESTIGATOR MARTIN:  I did.

13             MS. ZANIEL:  And what did you do

14 in your follow-up investigation?

15             INVESTIGATOR MARTIN:  On the night

16 of the incident, it actually happened on a

17 Friday night or a Saturday morning, so I asked

18 Mr. Cunningham if he had video equipment and

19 Mr. Cunningham stated that he did and I asked

20 if I could review the video equipment -- the

21 video footage of the incident.  And Mr.

22 Cunningham advised -- he didn't give me a
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1 direct answer as to whether or not he knew how

2 to operate the equipment.

3             And he did tell me that the

4 establishment -- that the company who

5 installed the video equipment was conveniently

6 located across the street and asked that I

7 come back the next day to retrieve it.

8             MS. ZANIEL:  And did you go back

9 the next day?

10             INVESTIGATOR MARTIN:  Well, it was

11 actually the very same day.

12             MS. ZANIEL:  Okay.  

13             INVESTIGATOR MARTIN:  But I did

14 return later on that night around 9:30 p.m.

15             MS. ZANIEL:  And at that time, did

16 you -- were you able to view video?

17             INVESTIGATOR MARTIN:  Yes, I did

18 review the video.

19             MS. ZANIEL:  And were you able to

20 get a copy of the video from Mr. Cunningham?

21             INVESTIGATOR MARTIN:  No.

22             MS. ZANIEL:  And why was that?
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1             INVESTIGATOR MARTIN:  Mr.

2 Cunningham stated that there was some sort of

3 technical difficulty, so to transfer the video

4 to a flash drive or a DVD, they were unable to

5 do so due to technical difficulties.

6             MS. ZANIEL:  Okay.  So in -- given

7 that information that he wasn't going to give

8 you a copy, what did you do, if anything?

9             INVESTIGATOR MARTIN:  Well, I was

10 concerned about losing the video footage.  So

11 at that moment, I decided to copy the video

12 footage onto my Government-issued Blackberry

13 cell phone.

14             MS. ZANIEL:  Okay.  Did you

15 observe the video yourself in the

16 establishment?

17             INVESTIGATOR MARTIN:  I did.

18             MS. ZANIEL:  And how much video

19 did you see?

20             INVESTIGATOR MARTIN:  The vide

21 was, approximately, 25 minutes long.

22             MS. ZANIEL:  And what was the
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1 nature of it?  Were there multiple cameras?

2             INVESTIGATOR MARTIN:  Yes.  It

3 was, approximately, six or eight.  One big

4 screen was six to eight individual cameras.

5             MS. ZANIEL:  And what, in general,

6 did that show for you?

7             INVESTIGATOR MARTIN:  The cameras

8 showed different areas of the establishment. 

9 And it also showed the area where the incident

10 occurred.

11             MS. ZANIEL:  Okay.  So at some

12 point in time you decided to record it on your

13 Blackberry?

14             INVESTIGATOR MARTIN:  Yes.  I

15 tried to review all aspects of each camera and

16 it became too difficult for me to concentrate

17 simultaneously, so I just watched to see which

18 camera had the victim and the suspect.

19             MS. ZANIEL:  And did you determine

20 which was the best view to see that?

21             INVESTIGATOR MARTIN:  I did.

22             MS. ZANIEL:  And what, if
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1 anything, did you do with respect to recording

2 at that time?

3             INVESTIGATOR MARTIN:  I watched it

4 several times.  I watched it all the way

5 through its entirety.  And it was,

6 approximately, 25 minutes.  Unfortunately, my

7 cell phone did not have enough battery life,

8 so I had expected to come to the establishment

9 just to pick up the video to review later. 

10 And so I only captured the incident on my cell

11 phone, approximately, two and a half minutes

12 left.

13             MS. ZANIEL:  So your testimony is

14 you captured the incident?

15             INVESTIGATOR MARTIN:  I did.

16             MS. ZANIEL:  So what -- the stuff

17 you saw before the incident?

18             INVESTIGATOR MARTIN:  No.  The --

19             MS. ZANIEL:  In viewing the

20 cameras, did -- were you able to see video of

21 what was going on in the establishment prior

22 to the incident?
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1             INVESTIGATOR MARTIN:  No.  Mr.

2 Cunningham was able to cue the video from the

3 -- just moments before the incident occurred.

4             MS. ZANIEL:  Okay.  And so what is

5 the portion you recorded?

6             INVESTIGATOR MARTIN:  I recorded

7 the suspect was another gentleman.  The video

8 had no sound, so it was just pictures.  And I

9 saw the suspect and -- with another gentleman

10 having a small conversation.  Then I saw the

11 suspect reach out and grab the victim's

12 buttocks through her clothing.

13             MS. ZANIEL:  Okay.  Did you record

14 that portion?

15             INVESTIGATOR MARTIN:  I did.

16             MS. ZANIEL:  And what did you do

17 with what you recorded?

18             INVESTIGATOR MARTIN:  I don't

19 understand the question.

20             MS. ZANIEL:  My question is once

21 you recorded it on your Blackberry --

22             INVESTIGATOR MARTIN:  Yes.
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1             MS. ZANIEL:  -- did you bring the

2 video back to the -- your agency, ABRA?

3             INVESTIGATOR MARTIN:  Yes.  I just

4 kept it on my cell phone.

5             MS. ZANIEL:  Okay.  And did there

6 come a time when you transferred it to the

7 computer?

8             INVESTIGATOR MARTIN:  Yes.  I'm

9 not computer literate, so I saved the video

10 footage and I asked another employee, William

11 Hager, if he can tell me how to transfer that

12 video footage from the cell phone to my

13 computer.

14             MS. ZANIEL:  And what is William

15 Hager's job at the agency?

16             INVESTIGATOR MARTIN:  He is the

17 supervisor of records and data.

18             MS. ZANIEL:  Okay.  Was he able to

19 help you with your request to transfer the

20 video to the computer?

21             INVESTIGATOR MARTIN:  Yes.

22             MS. ZANIEL:  And did you -- were
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1 you able to achieve that?

2             INVESTIGATOR MARTIN:  I was.

3             MS. ZANIEL:  Okay.  And had you

4 reviewed the video since it was saved on the

5 computer?

6             INVESTIGATOR MARTIN:  Yes.

7             MS. ZANIEL:  And is it like the

8 video that was on your phone?

9             INVESTIGATOR MARTIN:  It is.

10             MS. ZANIEL:  Is it, in fact,

11 identical?

12             INVESTIGATOR MARTIN:  It is.

13             MS. ZANIEL:  And is it the exact

14 representation that you were seeing in Mr.

15 Cunningham's cameras on the night that you

16 went and recorded it?

17             INVESTIGATOR MARTIN:  It is.

18             MS. ZANIEL:  Okay.  Now, the

19 Government would like to show the video and we

20 believe it's available.  I don't know what the

21 mechanism is.  I don't know if the Board has

22 it available on their laptops.  We under -- I
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1 understood that that's how it was going to be.

2             I see you're seeing it here, Mr.

3 Cunningham.

4             MEMBER ALBERTI:  We have screens

5 at the dias, Ms. Zaniel.

6             MS. ZANIEL:  Okay.  Mr. Hager is

7 able to hear us from this hearing, Ms. Martin?

8             INVESTIGATOR MARTIN:  Yes, ma'am.

9             MS. ZANIEL:  Okay.  And I don't

10 know if you can see, perhaps you need to sit

11 here, so you can look --

12             MEMBER ALBERTI:  There is a

13 screen.

14             MS. ZANIEL:  Do you have another

15 view?

16             INVESTIGATOR MARTIN:  Yes, ma'am,

17 I do.

18             MS. ZANIEL:  Okay.  Can you see

19 that okay?

20             INVESTIGATOR MARTIN:  I can.

21             MS. ZANIEL:  All right.  Is this

22 the recording you took?
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1             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Are we

2 supposed to have it on all of our laptops? 

3 Could you hold a minute?  All of our screens

4 don't have it.

5             MS. ZANIEL:  Oh, sorry.

6             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  This window?

7             MEMBER ALBERTI:  It will come up

8 in a moment.  We'll have to check that later.

9             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Okay. 

10 Yes, so we can share.

11             MS. ZANIEL:  Do the Board Members

12 have it --

13             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  We'll share.

14             MS. ZANIEL:  -- available?

15             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  We do.  It's

16 blurry.  Is your's blurry?

17             MS. ZANIEL:  I think -- hopefully

18 it will clear up.

19             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

20             MS. ZANIEL:  Certainly what I have

21 seen before was clearer, so --

22             INVESTIGATOR MARTIN:  Yes.
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1             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Yes.

2             MS. ZANIEL:  Mr. Hager, if you can

3 hear us, if you can make it clearer, that

4 would be good.

5             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Well, why don't

6 you just start it and we'll see what happens? 

7 He can always go back and --

8             MS. ZANIEL:  Thank you.

9             (Whereupon, video shown.)

10             MS. ZANIEL:  Can you just describe

11 what we are seeing here, Ms. Martin?

12             INVESTIGATOR MARTIN:  I was able

13 to identify the victim as the female with the

14 short black jacket on.  It appears that she

15 has a dress or a long shirt.  And I'm not sure

16 if it -- if she is wearing leggings or if

17 that's her -- just her legs that are visible.

18             And I see that the victim is

19 dancing with other females.  Behind them is

20 the suspect who has the baseball cap on.  And

21 that's the male who is having a conversation

22 with.
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1             MS. ZANIEL:  What is immediately

2 behind the suspect?

3             INVESTIGATOR MARTIN:  The bar.

4             MS. ZANIEL:  I think we will watch

5 it through and then have you comment on

6 certain things, Ms. Martin.

7             INVESTIGATOR MARTIN:  Yes, ma'am.

8             MS. ZANIEL:  Okay.  I think we are

9 back at the start.  If we can run it once

10 more, Mr. Hager?  Ms. Martin, can you just

11 point out what specifically is occurring with

12 respect to the incident as it is rolling?

13             INVESTIGATOR MARTIN:  Yes.  May I

14 see?

15             MS. ZANIEL:  Do you want to sit

16 here to see it better?  If you sit here --

17             INVESTIGATOR MARTIN:  Okay.  Talk

18 about the people there.

19             INVESTIGATOR MARTIN:  Okay.  The

20 victim is the young lady with the black jacket

21 on dancing with another female.  Behind her is

22 the suspect with a baseball cap on.  In the
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1 top right corner behind the suspect is the

2 bar.  The suspect grabbed the victim's

3 buttocks and the assault is now in progress.

4             If I can ask Mr. Hager to stop the

5 video footage?

6             (Whereupon, video stopped.)

7             INVESTIGATOR MARTIN:  At the time

8 that I was reviewing the video footage that

9 night or after the incident, I didn't have all

10 of the information as far as the victim losing

11 several dreadlocks from her scalp.  I was

12 speaking with the detective on the case and he

13 alerted -- I had told him I was going to the

14 establishment to retrieve the video footage

15 and he then told me that the victim lost

16 several dreadlocks out of her hair.

17             So I could not see the missing

18 hair until I got the video footage back to

19 ABRA.  I had to review it several times and

20 I've seen twice where the victim has lost

21 several -- has lost hair that the suspect

22 pulled from her scalp.
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1             MS. ZANIEL:  Okay.  The person who

2 now does not have a cap, you are calling the

3 suspect.  I'm going to call him the assaulter. 

4 Is that the same person who was just earlier

5 in the video with the baseball cap?

6             INVESTIGATOR MARTIN:  Yes.

7             MS. ZANIEL:  Okay.  

8             INVESTIGATOR MARTIN:  If I could

9 get Mr. Hager to take the video back after he

10 throws the drink in the victim's -- after he

11 throws the drink on her?  If you can -- may I

12 stand?

13             MS. ZANIEL:  Surely.

14             INVESTIGATOR MARTIN:  As she comes

15 back into view, if Mr. Hager could continue

16 with the video footage?

17             (Whereupon, video played.)

18             INVESTIGATOR MARTIN:  If he could

19 slow it down enough, we will see her hair fly

20 over here to the bottom right.  As she comes

21 back, her hair -- there is her hair.  It just

22 hit the floor, to the bottom right.  And as
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1 the video continues, you will see another dark

2 area behind her, where pieces of -- there is

3 her hair again up by the bar.

4             I don't know if the Board was able

5 to see her hair come out twice.

6             MS. ZANIEL:  Okay.  

7             INVESTIGATOR MARTIN:  What I also

8 noticed is that the top right corner, at this

9 time, you can see an arm across the bar.  When

10 the momentum caused everyone to hit the bar

11 area, I see an arm come into view.  It also

12 comes into view, Mr. Cunningham's face, the

13 left side of his face comes into view, which

14 matches that arm, which is detecting an arm.

15             MS. ZANIEL:  Okay.  Now, if we can

16 roll it at regular speed?  Does there come a

17 time when the security personnel comes into

18 view?

19             INVESTIGATOR MARTIN:  Yes.  At

20 this point, security has escorted the victim

21 out of the -- has taken control of the victim

22 and she is now out of the video footage.
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1             MS. ZANIEL:  Okay.  

2             INVESTIGATOR MARTIN:  I do see the

3 -- now, he is back.  This is Mr. Boone with

4 the attire on that looks like a bulletproof

5 vest and the suspect was still here.  You can

6 see him partially with the bald head with the

7 guy with the white cap on.  He is right behind

8 him.  So he is still on the scene.

9             MS. ZANIEL:  And where is Mr.

10 Cunningham, if he is in that video?

11             MEMBER ALBERTI:  If you can go

12 back?

13             INVESTIGATOR MARTIN:  Yes, he is

14 not in that frame.

15             MS. ZANIEL:  Okay.  

16             INVESTIGATOR MARTIN:  Mr. Hager,

17 could you rewind the --

18             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Who was just

19 escorted out there?

20             INVESTIGATOR MARTIN:  That's the

21 victim.  She returned.

22             MEMBER ALBERTI:  She doesn't have
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1 a coat on.

2             INVESTIGATOR MARTIN:  No.  At that

3 point, she removed it.

4             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  

5             INVESTIGATOR MARTIN:  Mr. Boone

6 did advise me that he left the victim in here

7 and her friends were outside.  Did you want to

8 see Mr. Boone in the beginning?

9             MS. ZANIEL:  No.  Did you --

10             INVESTIGATOR MARTIN:  I mean, I'm

11 sorry, Mr. Cunningham?

12             MS. ZANIEL:  -- see Mr. Cunningham

13 in the video?

14             INVESTIGATOR MARTIN:  Yes, I see

15 him there.

16             MS. ZANIEL:  Okay.  

17             INVESTIGATOR MARTIN:  And I want

18 to show where he actually came from behind the

19 bar.

20             MS. ZANIEL:  And do we need to go

21 backwards to see that?

22             INVESTIGATOR MARTIN:  Yes.
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1             MS. ZANIEL:  Mr. Hager, if we can

2 roll it backwards one more time, please?  This

3 is pretty much from the start, Ms. Martin?

4             INVESTIGATOR MARTIN:  Yes.

5             MS. ZANIEL:  Just identify us

6 every time when you see the establishment

7 owner, Mr. Cunningham.

8             INVESTIGATOR MARTIN:  Yes, ma'am.

9             MEMBER NOPHLIN:  Is that another

10 female with the lady dancing?

11             INVESTIGATOR MARTIN:  Yes, sir.

12             MEMBER NOPHLIN:  So three females

13 dancing?

14             INVESTIGATOR MARTIN:  Yes, sir. 

15 Mr. Hager, if you can stop, that's Mr.

16 Cunningham in the top right.

17             (Whereupon, video stopped.)

18             INVESTIGATOR MARTIN:  Just for a

19 brief moment, you see his arm come across the

20 bar and you can see his face as well at that

21 time.

22             MS. ZANIEL:  Okay.  
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1             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Can we go back

2 just five seconds from this point?

3             MS. ZANIEL:  If Mr. Hager can, we

4 certainly can.

5             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Can you go back

6 just a little bit from this point?  Just a

7 little bit more.  Okay.  Great.  Can you start

8 it there, please?  I want to make sure I'm

9 seeing what I'm seeing.

10             (Whereupon, video played.)

11             MEMBER ALBERTI:  All right.  Thank

12 you very much.

13             INVESTIGATOR MARTIN:  Here comes

14 Mr. Cunningham, top right.

15             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Yes.  Could we go

16 back just a moment again to where we were

17 earlier?  I want to point out something to the

18 Chair on this video.  Can we go back just a

19 little bit from here?  Just before the

20 security guard enters the scene there is where

21 I want to go.

22             MS. ZANIEL:  Can you take it back
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1 a few seconds, Mr. Hager?  Thank you.

2             MEMBER ALBERTI:  A little bit

3 more, before the security guard.  Yes, before

4 that.  Before that.  A little bit before that. 

5 And before that, before that.  Just a little

6 bit before that.  Okay.  Good.  Start it

7 there.

8             INVESTIGATOR MARTIN:  And at this

9 time, Mr. Cunningham comes from around the bar

10 area and into the area of the melee or chaos. 

11 And I concluded that was Mr. Cunningham,

12 because the clothing matched the same arm that

13 came out and I concluded that was Mr.

14 Cunningham's arm.

15             MS. ZANIEL:  Okay.  

16             INVESTIGATOR MARTIN:  And it

17 appeared to me he was adjusting objects that

18 was on the bar that may have fall -- that had

19 fallen and he was just adjusting those items

20 upright.

21             MS. ZANIEL:  Okay.  And we will

22 just let it run to conclusion.  I think I have
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1 no more questions about it, unless the Board

2 does.

3             (Whereupon, video stopped.)

4             MEMBER BROOKS:  I just have one

5 question, please.  Investigator Martin, can

6 you tell me how long this took?  How many

7 seconds did this occur, would you say?  I see

8 the notes at the top.

9             INVESTIGATOR MARTIN:  Right.  The

10 entire incident, I would have to guess, maybe

11 12 seconds, 15 seconds.

12             MEMBER BROOKS:  And the actual

13 incident that happened, how long did that

14 take, the assault that occurred?

15             INVESTIGATOR MARTIN:  With the

16 assault, I'm saying occurred around --

17             MEMBER BROOKS:  About 12 seconds,

18 you said?

19             INVESTIGATOR MARTIN:  Yes, about

20 12 or 15 seconds, I mean, the assault was

21 active.

22             MEMBER BROOKS:  Okay.  
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1             INVESTIGATOR MARTIN:  Yes.

2             MEMBER BROOKS:  All right. 

3 Investigator, that's fine.  Thank you.

4             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Are you done?

5             MS. ZANIEL:  I'm done with respect

6 to the video.  I'm not done with respect to

7 questions for her.

8             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  Fine. 

9 Then I'll hold my questions.

10             MS. ZANIEL:  But I do want to get

11 a copy and I guess Mr. Hager will be able to

12 put it on a thumb drive or something, so that

13 the video can be entered into evidence as

14 Government's Exhibit 3.

15             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

16             MEMBER BROOKS:  Can I ask a

17 question, please?  Is this the clearest?  This

18 is taken from your cell phone to this video,

19 right?

20             INVESTIGATOR MARTIN:  Yes, sir.

21             MEMBER BROOKS:  Is the video any

22 clearer than this at all?
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1             INVESTIGATOR MARTIN:  I find that

2 the video is much clearer the smaller --

3             MEMBER BROOKS:  Much clearer?

4             INVESTIGATOR MARTIN:  -- it is

5 viewed.  When it gets larger, it seems like

6 you could lose something.

7             MEMBER BROOKS:  It's got

8 distortion.  Okay.  

9             INVESTIGATOR MARTIN:  Yes, sir.

10             MEMBER BROOKS:  Thank you.

11             MS. ZANIEL:  Okay.  Just to

12 follow-up on that, Ms. Martin, the video you

13 brought back, is what you referred to as

14 clearer when it's in the smaller version?

15             INVESTIGATOR MARTIN:  Yes.

16             MS. ZANIEL:  Okay.  We would enter

17 as Government's Exhibit 3 at this time.

18             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Any

19 objections, Mr. Cunningham?

20             MR. CUNNINGHAM:  What, ma'am?

21             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  What?

22             MR. CUNNINGHAM:  On that video?
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1             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  No to getting

2 the video in the record.

3             MR. CUNNINGHAM:  No objection.

4             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.

5             (Whereupon, the video was marked

6             for identification as Agency

7             Exhibit 3 and was received in

8             evidence.)

9             MS. ZANIEL:  Ms. Martin, I would

10 like to show you what is marked now, if I may

11 approach the witness, Government Exhibit 1? 

12 Can you tell us what this is, please?

13             INVESTIGATOR MARTIN:  This is a

14 copy of the investigative report that I

15 authored.

16             (Whereupon, the document was

17             marked as Agency Exhibit 1 for

18             identification.)

19             MS. ZANIEL:  And if you will just

20 flip through it, is that your investigative

21 report?

22             INVESTIGATOR MARTIN:  Yes. 
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1 Included with my report is the police report,

2 the PD-251.  I have an exterior photo of G

3 Spot.  I have an interior photo of the

4 establishment taken on the night of the

5 incident.  I also have a photograph, I believe

6 -- I can't clearly see, but I believe it's

7 Exhibit No. 3 that shows the bar area.  And I

8 have an arrow showing where the suspect was

9 standing.

10             Exhibit No. 4 is the regulatory

11 inspection.  I completed it on the night of

12 the incident.  

13             Exhibit No. 5 and 6 depicts Mr.

14 Boone's attire on the night of the incident.

15             Exhibit No. 7 is the offer in

16 compromise summary.

17             And the last exhibit is the

18 security plan for G Spot.

19             MS. ZANIEL:  Okay.  And is this

20 the investigative report you wrote and

21 prepared in regard to the investigation at G

22 Spot?
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1             INVESTIGATOR MARTIN:  Yes.

2             MS. ZANIEL:  And I would like to

3 move this as Exhibit 1 into evidence, at this

4 time.

5             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Do you have a

6 copy of this, Exhibit 1?  I'm sorry.

7             MR. CUNNINGHAM:  Yes, yes, I do.

8             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Do you

9 have any objection --

10             MR. CUNNINGHAM:  No.

11             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  -- to it

12 being entered into evidence?  Okay.  Admitted.

13             (Whereupon, the document was

14             marked as Agency Exhibit 1 for

15             identification and was received in

16             evidence.)

17             MS. ZANIEL:  I want to show you

18 now, Ms. Martin, what's marked as Government's

19 Exhibit 1A.  Can you tell us what that is,

20 please?

21             INVESTIGATOR MARTIN:  Yes.  This

22 is additional security procedures for G Spot.
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1             MS. ZANIEL:  Having now seen this,

2 is it part of Mr. Cunningham's security plan?

3             INVESTIGATOR MARTIN:  Yes, ma'am,

4 it is.

5             MS. ZANIEL:  Okay.  I would like

6 to move that into evidence as Exhibit 1A.

7             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I'm sorry,

8 what were you just referring to?

9             MS. ZANIEL:  Government Exhibit

10 1A, which you will get momentarily.

11             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  What

12 is Government -- what is 1A?

13             MS. ZANIEL:  Could you tell us

14 what it is, Ms. Martin?

15             INVESTIGATOR MARTIN:  Yes. 

16 Exhibit 1A is the additional pages to the

17 security plan.  I had trouble --

18             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

19             INVESTIGATOR MARTIN:  -- copying

20 all the information, so we had to actually get

21 the original hard copy to include for the

22 Board.
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1             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.

2             (Whereupon, the document was

3             marked as Agency Exhibit 1A for

4             identification and was received in

5             evidence.)

6             MS. ZANIEL:  And I would like to

7 show you now what is marked as Government's

8 Exhibit 2, Ms. Martin.  Can you tell us what

9 that is?

10             INVESTIGATOR MARTIN:  Yes.  This--

11 Government Exhibit No. 2 is the order lifting

12 the suspension of G Spot.

13             MS. ZANIEL:  Now, with respect to

14 your investigation, can you tell me what

15 information you learned from the security

16 officer?  What is his name?

17             INVESTIGATOR MARTIN:  Mr. Boone.

18             MS. ZANIEL:  Mr. Boone.  Did you

19 talk to him about security procedures at G

20 Spot?

21             INVESTIGATOR MARTIN:  Yes.  On the

22 night of the incident, I spoke with Mr. Boone
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1 about the security plan, because earlier Mr.

2 Cunningham stated to me that the establishment

3 had a security plan.  And I asked Mr. Boone

4 about the procedure of the security plan.  And

5 he said that he never received a copy of the

6 security plan.

7             MS. ZANIEL:  Okay.  And did you

8 talk to Mr. Boone about the incident report?

9             INVESTIGATOR MARTIN:  Yes, I did.

10             MS. ZANIEL:  And when did you talk

11 to him about that?

12             INVESTIGATOR MARTIN:  Once I

13 started my investigation and received a copy

14 of G Spot's security plan, once it was

15 returned to ABRA.  After reading it, it stated

16 that the establishment would also keep an

17 incident log book and note any incidents.

18             And that security plan would be in

19 the possession of the head security.

20             MS. ZANIEL:  Okay.

21             INVESTIGATOR MARTIN:  So Mr. Boone

22 being the only person there, I surmised that
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1 he was the head of security.  So two days

2 later, approximately, five days later, I

3 believe, on the 15th, I believe, of December,

4 I asked Mr. Boone did he have a copy of the

5 incident log?  And his response was oh, I'm

6 supposed to do that?

7             So I gathered from his response

8 that he was surprised and had no knowledge of

9 such procedure he was supposed to have done.

10             MS. ZANIEL:  Okay.  Now, you also

11 had conversations with Mr. Cunningham about

12 the security book?

13             INVESTIGATOR MARTIN:  Yes.

14             MS. ZANIEL:  And if I recall

15 correctly your earlier testimony, you actually

16 when you first went to G Spot on the first

17 night, I believe, you spoke to him about a log

18 book.  Did he indicate or was it later?  I

19 don't mean to misstate it, Ms. Martin.  When

20 did you speak to Mr. Cunningham about a log

21 book?

22             INVESTIGATOR MARTIN:  Twice.
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1             MS. ZANIEL:  Okay.  

2             INVESTIGATOR MARTIN:  On the night

3 of the incident, I had limited information, so

4 I had to go by what Mr. Cunningham told me. 

5 So he told me that they did not have an

6 incident log book.  After reading the security

7 plan, I reached out to Mr. Cunningham on the

8 15th, I believe, of December and asked him

9 about the incident log book, as the barring

10 notice, per their security plan.

11             MS. ZANIEL:  And what did he

12 report of that case?

13             INVESTIGATOR MARTIN:  Mr.

14 Cunningham told me that Mr. Boone had those

15 documents.

16             MS. ZANIEL:  That Boone had an

17 incident report and barring notice?

18             INVESTIGATOR MARTIN:  Yes.

19             MS. ZANIEL:  Okay.  And did that--

20 was that consistent with what Mr. Boone told

21 you?

22             INVESTIGATOR MARTIN:  No.
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1             MS. ZANIEL:  And just with respect

2 to calling the police, did Mr. Cunningham

3 indicate whether he called the police?

4             INVESTIGATOR MARTIN:  I asked him,

5 Mr. Cunningham, did he call the police and he

6 stated no.

7             MS. ZANIEL:  I have no other

8 questions for Ms. Martin.  I would ask the

9 Board to take notice of Government's Exhibit--

10 actually, I don't have it marked, but take

11 notice of its own records just that the order

12 that is in Government's Exhibit 1 as an

13 exhibit to Exhibit 7 to Ms. Martin's

14 investigative report.  Her Exhibit 7 is not a

15 signed copy, but, in fact, the Board did sign

16 it.  I would just ask you to take notice of

17 your own records to that effect.

18             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Right.

19             MS. ZANIEL:  That's all of my

20 questions for Ms. Martin.

21             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Mr.

22 Cunningham, you have an opportunity to ask Ms.
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1 Martin questions, based on what she just

2 testified to, if you like.

3             MR. CUNNINGHAM:  Okay.  I don't

4 actually have any questions to ask her.

5             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  If you

6 have statements to make or whatever, that will

7 be later.

8             MR. CUNNINGHAM:  Yes.  Okay. 

9 Fine.

10             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I'll get back

11 to you.

12             MR. CUNNINGHAM:  Okay.  

13             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Do

14 Board Members have questions?  Mr. Alberti?

15             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Yes.  

16             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes.

17             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  Let's go

18 with Mr. Boone first.  Well, who -- I saw that

19 the victim of the sexual assault was escorted

20 out.  Is that correct?

21             INVESTIGATOR MARTIN:  Yes.

22             MEMBER ALBERTI:  By Mr. Boone?
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1             INVESTIGATOR MARTIN:  Yes.

2             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  That's on

3 the video.  Do you -- in talking to and

4 interviewing anyone, was the assailant

5 escorted out?

6             INVESTIGATOR MARTIN:  He was never

7 escorted out by anyone from the establishment.

8             MEMBER ALBERTI:  And you know that

9 because?

10             INVESTIGATOR MARTIN:  I watched

11 the video in its entirety.

12             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  

13             INVESTIGATOR MARTIN:  And I saw

14 MPD inside the establishment talking with the

15 suspect.

16             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  How large

17 is this place?

18             INVESTIGATOR MARTIN:  Oh, God. 

19 I'm very terrible with measurements.

20             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  

21             INVESTIGATOR MARTIN:  But it's a

22 very small establishment.
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1             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Smaller than this

2 room?

3             INVESTIGATOR MARTIN:  I would say

4 about the length of this room and probably as

5 wide as this room is.

6             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  

7             INVESTIGATOR MARTIN:  I can throw

8 a rock and hit the other side of the wall.

9             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  I'm going

10 to ask for your opinion here.  I saw a melee

11 occur on the video.  And I saw Mr. Boone come

12 in from the side.  Given the size of the

13 place, given what you saw on the video, and

14 given your familiarity with the establishment,

15 would you say that Mr. Boone's reaction time

16 to the melee was appropriate or could he -- do 

17 you believe he could have reacted more

18 quickly?

19             INVESTIGATOR MARTIN:  I believe

20 based on the video that I saw with Mr. Boone

21 standing items upright, that the importance

22 was on the wrong thing.  I didn't see him --
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1 I didn't think he reacted directly to the

2 melee.

3             What the video doesn't show is

4 that Mr. Boone was in conversation with the

5 suspect prior to MPD even entering the

6 establishment.

7             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  But I'm

8 focusing before that.  All right.  All right. 

9 How was Mr. Boone dressed that evening?

10             INVESTIGATOR MARTIN:  Casually.

11             MEMBER ALBERTI:  No, I -- be more

12 specific.  Can you be as specific as possible? 

13 Please, tell me what he had on.

14             INVESTIGATOR MARTIN:  He had on

15 not exactly a dress shirt, but I thought it

16 was a very nice --

17             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Mr. Boone or Mr.

18 Cunningham?

19             INVESTIGATOR MARTIN:  I'm sorry. 

20 I'm sorry.

21             MEMBER ALBERTI:  I'm talking about

22 Mr. Boone.
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1             INVESTIGATOR MARTIN:  I think Mr.

2 Cunningham.

3             MEMBER ALBERTI:  The guy that

4 looked like had some sort of vest on.

5             INVESTIGATOR MARTIN:  I thought --

6             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Could you be more

7 specific about how he was dressed?

8             INVESTIGATOR MARTIN:  To me, I

9 would have thought he was a police at my first

10 sight of him.

11             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Well, describe

12 how he was dressed for me, please.

13             INVESTIGATOR MARTIN:  He had on a

14 vest.  It had multiple pockets.  To me, it

15 appeared that it was a police attire.  It was

16 dark blue in color.  He had on what we call

17 BDUs.

18             MEMBER ALBERTI:  What are BDUs?

19             INVESTIGATOR MARTIN:  They are

20 sort of like a cargo-style type of pant with

21 pockets on the side.

22             MEMBER ALBERTI:  And what color
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1 were they?

2             INVESTIGATOR MARTIN:  Blue, dark

3 blue.

4             MEMBER ALBERTI:  And did he have a

5 shirt on?  Was there a separate shirt from the

6 pants or was it one piece?

7             INVESTIGATOR MARTIN:  No, the

8 shirt is separate.

9             MEMBER ALBERTI:  And the shirt was

10 what color?

11             INVESTIGATOR MARTIN:  Dark blue as

12 well.  Long sleeved.

13             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  Did the

14 shirt or the vest display the word security on

15 it?

16             INVESTIGATOR MARTIN:  I don't

17 recall seeing the word security.

18             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  I'm asking

19 because it says in the security plan all staff

20 must adhere to uniform requirements when

21 working, black slacks, black security shirt. 

22 Does that describe how Mr. Boone was dressed
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1 that evening?

2             INVESTIGATOR MARTIN:  Not with the

3 color, but it was dark blue.

4             MEMBER ALBERTI:  But -- and did it

5 say security?  Would you call it a security

6 shirt?  I mean, how would you -- other than

7 the fact that he had -- he was dressed like a

8 cop, would you know that he was security?

9             INVESTIGATOR MARTIN:  Absent the--

10             MEMBER ALBERTI:  I mean, I could

11 have walked in there like that, right?

12             INVESTIGATOR MARTIN:  Yes.

13             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  

14             INVESTIGATOR MARTIN:  But based on

15 the two times I went to the establishment and

16 that one day, I would think he was security,

17 because the attire that the patrons wore were

18 just regular street attire, jeans, T-shirts.

19             MEMBER ALBERTI:  But did -- again,

20 did it say -- you don't -- okay.  Never mind. 

21 You told me that you don't really recollect

22 whether it had security on it or not.
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1             INVESTIGATOR MARTIN:  Correct.

2             MEMBER ALBERTI:  All right.  Was

3 the victim injured?

4             INVESTIGATOR MARTIN:  She --

5             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Other than the

6 locks being pulled out?

7             INVESTIGATOR MARTIN:  No. 

8 According to the detective, that was a big

9 complaint of her's was the soreness to her

10 head.

11             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  No further

12 questions.

13             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Other

14 questions?  I just have a couple.

15             INVESTIGATOR MARTIN:  Yes, ma'am.

16             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Do you

17 remember what the weather was like that night?

18             INVESTIGATOR MARTIN:  Clear and

19 cold.

20             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Cold?

21             INVESTIGATOR MARTIN:  Yes.

22             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  So the victim
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1 was escorted outside.  And I think it looked

2 like on the video she didn't have her jacket,

3 at that time.

4             INVESTIGATOR MARTIN:  Yes.

5             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  And

6 then did the -- did she come back a second

7 time into the establishment or no?

8             INVESTIGATOR MARTIN:  Yes, she

9 did.  I just surmised that Mr. Boone actually

10 took her from the establishment and deposited

11 her on the sidewalk, because the video shows

12 him coming back momentarily.  And then it

13 appears like within seconds, the victim

14 returns, this time without a jacket.

15             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  And then what

16 happened?  Were they -- they both were in the

17 same area again, the victim and the assailant?

18             INVESTIGATOR MARTIN:  Yes.  She

19 didn't make it quite to him the second time. 

20 It appeared, from my view, that she just made

21 it just feet into the doorway and was met by

22 Mr. Boone where she stood, where they both
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1 stood.

2             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Did he

3 escort her out again or you don't know?

4             INVESTIGATOR MARTIN:  He did take

5 her out again, yes.

6             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Did she have

7 her jacket then?

8             INVESTIGATOR MARTIN:  No.

9             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  No.  Okay.  

10             INVESTIGATOR MARTIN:  The victim

11 was still on the scene when I arrived. 

12 However, the -- usually the protocol of

13 police, because of the sexual nature, no

14 questions are to be asked of the victim.  So

15 I didn't interview her.

16             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  So

17 when you arrived, was she outside with the

18 police?

19             INVESTIGATOR MARTIN:  No.  She was

20 sitting in one of the unmarked cars.

21             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  She

22 was in a car?
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1             INVESTIGATOR MARTIN:  Yes.

2             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Okay. 

3 I don't have any other questions.  Anybody

4 else?  Okay.  Thank you.  You don't have any? 

5 Do you have any redirect, based on the Board's

6 questions?

7             MS. ZANIEL:  I don't.

8             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

9             MS. ZANIEL:  Thank you.

10             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Thank you.

11             INVESTIGATOR MARTIN:  Thanks.

12             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Thank you

13 very much.

14             INVESTIGATOR MARTIN:  You're

15 welcome.

16             MS. ZANIEL:  May the witness be

17 excused?

18             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes. 

19 Absolutely.

20             (Whereupon, witness excused.)

21             MS. ZANIEL:  Okay.  Thank you, Ms.

22 Martin.
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1             INVESTIGATOR MARTIN:  You're

2 welcome.

3             MS. ZANIEL:  That rests the

4 Government's evidence.

5             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  So,

6 Mr. Cunningham, now, it's your opportunity to

7 make your case.  You can do an opening

8 statement like the Government's attorney did,

9 if you want, saying what you will show.

10             MR. CUNNINGHAM:  Okay.  

11             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  You don't

12 have to.  It's all optional.  Then you can

13 just present your case.  You are not going to

14 have a witness, correct?

15             MR. CUNNINGHAM:  No, no witness.

16             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Are you going

17 to just -- are you going to testify?

18             MR. CUNNINGHAM:  Yes.

19             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  So are

20 you going to present any kind of introduction

21 about what you are going to show?

22             MR. CUNNINGHAM:  I do have my log-



202-234-4433
Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.

Page 58

1 in book, which I had since the day I was open

2 in 2010.

3             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

4             MR. CUNNINGHAM:  October.  I also

5 have some pictures saying that how tall the

6 bar is versus -- compared to the guy who is

7 the suspect, because he is a very short guy. 

8 My bar is, I think, around 53 inches tall. 

9 It's taller than this bar, so -- and it's, I

10 think, 20 --

11             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Now, if you

12 are going to be making your case --

13             MR. CUNNINGHAM:  Yes.

14             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  -- your

15 testimony is evidence and I need to swear you

16 in.

17             MR. CUNNINGHAM:  Okay.  Okay.  

18             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Okay.

19             (Whereupon, the witness was

20 sworn.)

21             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  You

22 can begin.
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1             MR. CUNNINGHAM:  Okay.  And I have

2 photos showing how tall and with the bar.  The

3 pictures indicate that the bar is,

4 approximately, 52.5 inches tall.  And it is

5 also shown on the left of the bar is over 2

6 feet wide.  It's 28.5 inches wide.  And there

7 is -- also, I have a picture showing where --

8 how far -- how tall the bar is to me and where

9 I was at on the screen and it was chest height

10 to me.

11             And the guy, the suspect, I

12 believe, was no more than 5'2".  He was a very

13 short guy and the bar height came to at least

14 over this chest to probably his neck height. 

15 So I couldn't indicate exactly what he did

16 when he did it and I viewed it on the camera

17 along with the Investigator, so I wasn't aware

18 of what happened right then and there.  And I

19 tried to stop what happened when I was

20 reaching my hand over there and security came

21 on it, came to the scene.  And also I had my

22 log-in book.  And what else did I want to say?
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1             Oh, yes, and the reason I didn't

2 call the police, because the police was out

3 front of my establishment.  And when she came

4 out, the police came right in directly within

5 those -- within that minute of the seconds,

6 the police was already on the scene.

7             And I was talking -- I talked to

8 the police and I explained to them what

9 happened.  And they got -- the police came in. 

10 She -- and they arrested the suspect that

11 night.  And he was arrested and they was -- he

12 had a case dealing with a sexual assault.  And

13 that's it.

14             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  That's it?

15             MR. CUNNINGHAM:  Yes.

16             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Is

17 there any cross examination?

18                 CROSS-EXAMINATION

19             MS. ZANIEL:  Where was the log

20 book on the night of the incident?

21             MR. CUNNINGHAM:  In my home.

22             MS. ZANIEL:  Did you write an
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1 incident report about this event?

2             MR. CUNNINGHAM:  Yes.

3             MS. ZANIEL:  When?

4             MR. CUNNINGHAM:  That night.

5             MS. ZANIEL:  When?

6             MR. CUNNINGHAM:  The 10th of 2010. 

7 December 10, 2011.

8             MS. ZANIEL:  When on that night?

9             MR. CUNNINGHAM:  Oh, when I went

10 home.

11             MS. ZANIEL:  No other questions.

12             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay. 

13 Questions?  Is this the first time that you

14 are bringing the log book?

15             MR. CUNNINGHAM:  Yes, yes.

16             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  So you have

17 never showed it to the Government before?

18             MR. CUNNINGHAM:  No.

19             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Where do you

20 keep it now?

21             MR. CUNNINGHAM:  Oh, I keep it in

22 my establishment now, because no one told me
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1 I had to keep it here until she indicated that

2 it must be on the scene.  It been there ever

3 since.

4             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Well, Mr.

5 Boone, does he work for you regularly?

6             MR. CUNNINGHAM:  Yes, off and on,

7 yes.  Normally, my regular -- well, his boss

8 is -- he is Mr. Shef, and he was doing another

9 job as well.  He placed him there that night. 

10 He was going around doing, I guess,

11 supervising his security and he was there that

12 night.  He also came through there that night. 

13 So he know about the incident as well.

14             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  So how

15 familiar is Mr. Boone with the security

16 procedures?

17             MR. CUNNINGHAM:  Well, he knows

18 everything.  I went over it with him plenty of

19 times.  He knows about it.  I'm not sure why

20 he didn't have a copy of the security plan. 

21 He knows the procedures.  He went about the

22 procedure of being -- of doing security plan
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1 the way the security plan was told to him.

2             When he seen what was going on, he

3 came right in and escorted the aggressor --

4 the aggressive one in the altercation out of

5 the facility and came back to escort and the

6 police was already on the scene to escort him

7 out.  She was outside talking to the officer. 

8 It was out front of the establishment.  He was

9 parked out front.

10             Normally when we close, so nothing

11 occurs outside, police is on the scene pretty

12 much all the staff is on -- from my place all

13 the way down to probably Hamilton.

14             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  He escorted

15 the woman out though.  Is that correct?

16             MR. CUNNINGHAM:  Yes, yes.

17             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Is that the

18 procedure?

19             MR. CUNNINGHAM:  Well, she was the

20 aggressive one though, she threw the first

21 blow dealing with the fight.

22             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  How do we
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1 know if she threw the first blow?

2             MR. CUNNINGHAM:  That was on the

3 surveillance.

4             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Oh.  Didn't

5 he touch her first?  I thought --

6             MR. CUNNINGHAM:  Well, he -- yes,

7 yes, he did.  Yes, I guess that is an assault. 

8 Yes, he touched her first, yes.  So I guess he

9 was the one who should have been getting

10 escorted out.  I'm not sure if we seen that or

11 not, so --

12             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

13             MR. CUNNINGHAM:  Because I didn't

14 see him touch her on the butt until I seen the

15 surveillance.

16             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  All

17 right.

18             MR. CUNNINGHAM:  But I do actually

19 remember when he touched her on the butt, she

20 pushed him and then he threw the drink on her

21 and then she punched him.  I guess he was the

22 aggressive one, first, that's when he touched
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1 her.

2             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  What was the

3 first thing that you saw?  Do you remember? 

4 Separate from the video.

5             MR. CUNNINGHAM:  The first thing I

6 saw was when they swung, right when she swung

7 on him, that's when I was reaching out telling

8 to get them to stop that and I was pointing

9 towards security.  Security came and escorted

10 her out.  And she went out front and the

11 police was out front and she told them that he

12 grabbed her.  He groped her or how he -- she

13 was grabbed and the police came in and

14 escorted him out and eventually that night,

15 they was out there for about 30-some odd

16 minutes, and he was arrested.

17             And to my knowledge, she didn't

18 press charges on him.  I believe he got

19 probation, a 30 day probation or something.

20             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Did they know

21 each other?

22             MR. CUNNINGHAM:  I'm not sure. 
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1 I'm not sure.  I'm really not sure.

2             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  And does Mr.

3 Boone still work for you?

4             MR. CUNNINGHAM:  Yes, he comes in

5 off and on when Mr. Shef places him here.

6             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Did

7 you make any other changes since the incident,

8 besides keeping the log book on the premises?

9             MR. CUNNINGHAM:  Well, I keep the

10 log book there.  Yes, that was a change I

11 made, the log book in the establishment.

12             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes.

13             MR. CUNNINGHAM:  And some manager

14 security on the floor, myself more.

15             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Okay. 

16 Any other questions?  Any --

17             MEMBER NOPHLIN:  I have a

18 question.

19             MEMBER ALBERTI:  I have questions.

20             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Mr.

21 Alberti?

22             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Well, Mr.
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1 Nophlin, please, go ahead.

2             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Mr. Nophlin? 

3 Okay.  

4             MEMBER NOPHLIN:  Oh, thank you,

5 Board Member.

6             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes.

7             MEMBER NOPHLIN:  Have you seen --

8 are they frequent patrons in your place?

9             MR. CUNNINGHAM:  Um --

10             MEMBER NOPHLIN:  If that question

11 is asked --

12             MR. CUNNINGHAM:  -- I have seen

13 them maybe once after that event.

14             MEMBER NOPHLIN:  Not before?

15             MR. CUNNINGHAM:  Yes, yes, I seen

16 both of them beforehand.  That's right.

17             MEMBER NOPHLIN:  But -- so they

18 frequent your establishment?

19             MR. CUNNINGHAM:  Yes.

20             MEMBER NOPHLIN:  And did they have

21 a relationship together?

22             MR. CUNNINGHAM:  I seen them talk
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1 after that situation has happened.  Both of

2 them -- he came in before and I seen her come

3 in and I seem them talking with no altercation

4 any more.

5             MEMBER NOPHLIN:  Okay.  Thank you.

6             MR. CUNNINGHAM:  Yes.

7             MEMBER NOPHLIN:  Thank you, Madam

8 Chair.

9             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  You're

10 welcome.  Mr. Alberti?

11             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Hi.  Mr.

12 Cunningham?

13             MR. CUNNINGHAM:  Yes.

14             MEMBER ALBERTI:  How many

15 employees were there that night?

16             MR. CUNNINGHAM:  Two.

17             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Two.  Who were

18 they?

19             MR. CUNNINGHAM:  Me and Mr. Boone.

20             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  Mr. Boone

21 was outside acting as -- up in the floor area

22 acting as security guard?
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1             MR. CUNNINGHAM:  Yes.

2             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Is that true? 

3 And you were behind the bar?

4             MR. CUNNINGHAM:  Yes.

5             MEMBER ALBERTI:  What's the first

6 thing you did when you saw the woman swing and

7 the guy throw the -- well, did you see him

8 touch her --

9             MR. CUNNINGHAM:  No, I didn't see

10 it.

11             MEMBER ALBERTI:  -- behind?

12             MR. CUNNINGHAM:  My vision was --

13 I seen it on surveillance.

14             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  No, but

15 that night, did you see that?  You did not see

16 it?

17             MR. CUNNINGHAM:  I didn't see

18 this.

19             MEMBER ALBERTI:  What's the first

20 thing that you saw then?

21             MR. CUNNINGHAM:  I seen her swing,

22 like pushing and I seen him throw the drink on
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1 her.

2             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  

3             MR. CUNNINGHAM:  And --

4             MEMBER ALBERTI:  What did you do

5 then?

6             MR. CUNNINGHAM:  I told them to

7 break it up.  Then I came --

8             MEMBER ALBERTI:  How?

9             MR. CUNNINGHAM:  I tried to get

10 their attention.  And then when I seen I

11 couldn't get their attention, I came from

12 behind the bar and that's when security came

13 in and I came -- but security got there before

14 I got there.  And I just came from behind the

15 bar.  He was there.  He broke it up and

16 escorted her out.  And I was talking to him

17 and asking --

18             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  So

19 describe the bar for me for a second.  You are

20 standing behind the bar.  How do you get from

21 behind the bar out to -- out front?

22             MR. CUNNINGHAM:  From where I was
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1 at?  

2             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Describe the

3 situation.

4             MR. CUNNINGHAM:  Okay.  

5             MEMBER ALBERTI:  The bar area.

6             MR. CUNNINGHAM:  For example, the

7 bar is like here to here.  And this is the

8 entrance of the bar in the back of the -- on

9 the back wall of the business.

10             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  So the

11 incident happened, let's say, let's call it

12 the front of the bar, right?

13             MR. CUNNINGHAM:  Yes.

14             MEMBER ALBERTI:  And the entrance

15 to the bar is where?

16             MR. CUNNINGHAM:  Entrance to the

17 bar is here.

18             MEMBER ALBERTI:  It's the back?

19             MR. CUNNINGHAM:  Is the back.

20             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Is the back.

21             MR. CUNNINGHAM:  Yes.

22             MEMBER ALBERTI:  All right.  Okay. 
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1 You have -- this incident happened in front of

2 the bar.  As I'm facing this incident, what is

3 to -- because I'm facing this incident, what

4 is to your right?

5             MR. CUNNINGHAM:  Okay.  

6             MS. ZANIEL:  Just for clarity,

7 facing the incident from the bar?

8             MEMBER ALBERTI:  From the bar.

9             MS. ZANIEL:  From the --

10             MEMBER ALBERTI:  You're looking

11 out at the incident.

12             MS. ZANIEL:  Thank you.

13             MEMBER ALBERTI:  To the right. 

14 What's to the right?

15             MR. CUNNINGHAM:  The front door is

16 here.  The bathrooms are here.

17             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Is there a wall

18 along the bar?

19             MR. CUNNINGHAM:  No, there is no

20 wall on the bar.  It's an L-shaped bar.  Short

21 in length.

22             MEMBER ALBERTI:  I understand.  To
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1 the right, what's to the right of the bar?  Is

2 there a wall?

3             MR. CUNNINGHAM:  A bathroom,

4 bathroom.

5             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Is it open?

6             MR. CUNNINGHAM:  Yes, you can walk

7 past.  You can walk past.

8             MEMBER ALBERTI:  You can get to

9 behind the bar from -- to the right of the

10 bar?

11             MR. CUNNINGHAM:  Yes.

12             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  

13             MR. CUNNINGHAM:  Yes.

14             MEMBER ALBERTI:  To the left of

15 the bar, what's there?

16             MR. CUNNINGHAM:  The alcoholic

17 beverages, the wall on the bar.

18             MEMBER ALBERTI:  There is a bar --

19 there is a wall there?

20             MR. CUNNINGHAM:  Yes, there's a

21 wall.

22             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  So to the
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1 left of -- okay.  So on the left hand side --

2 on the right hand side is the L of the bar?

3             MR. CUNNINGHAM:  Yes.

4             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  And that's

5 where you come around.

6             MR. CUNNINGHAM:  Yes.

7             MEMBER ALBERTI:  All right.  

8             MR. CUNNINGHAM:  Yes.

9             MEMBER ALBERTI:  How long does it

10 take you to get out front?

11             MR. CUNNINGHAM:  From where --

12             MEMBER ALBERTI:  If you're in a

13 hurry?

14             MR. CUNNINGHAM:  -- I was at?

15             MEMBER ALBERTI:  If you are in a

16 hurry.

17             MR. CUNNINGHAM:  If I'm in a

18 hurry, about 5 to 7 seconds.

19             MEMBER ALBERTI:  5 to 7 seconds?

20             MR. CUNNINGHAM:  Yes, 5 to 7. 

21 Probably 5 to 7 maybe 8 seconds from where I'm

22 standing at to come back out.
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1             MEMBER ALBERTI:  How long is that

2 L?

3             MR. CUNNINGHAM:  Um, the L is

4 probably -- the long length of the L is

5 probably 8 feet long.

6             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  And how

7 long is the bar?

8             MR. CUNNINGHAM:  And the short end

9 of the bar is probably 4 feet long.

10             MEMBER ALBERTI:  The front of the

11 bar?  What I'm calling the front of the bar is

12 4 feet?

13             MR. CUNNINGHAM:  Yes.

14             MEMBER ALBERTI:  And the L is 8

15 feet?

16             MR. CUNNINGHAM:  Yes.

17             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  All right. 

18 If you have an incident when there is only two

19 of you there --

20             MR. CUNNINGHAM:  Yes.

21             MEMBER ALBERTI:  -- what is your

22 procedure, because you have two people?  Let's
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1 say the incident was two combatants.  And you

2 have only Mr. Boone and you there.  What do

3 you do?  How do you break it up?

4             MR. CUNNINGHAM:  Um, I'll come out

5 from behind the bar and Mr. Boone will come

6 up.  He would address it first.  Then with him

7 being on the floor, by the time I get from

8 behind the bar, I can assist him with breaking

9 it up.

10             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  So you act

11 as the second security --

12             MR. CUNNINGHAM:  Yes.

13             MEMBER ALBERTI:  -- guard?  All

14 right.  Okay.  How long before the police --

15 how long had the woman who was assaulted, how

16 long had she been outside before the police

17 came in?

18             MR. CUNNINGHAM:  She came out

19 probably about 2 minutes after she -- because

20 she came back in again.  I don't know if she

21 wanted to fight again or not.  But when she

22 left out for the final time, she came -- when
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1 the police came in no more than, like I said,

2 about 2 to 5 minutes.

3             MEMBER ALBERTI:  She came in?

4             MR. CUNNINGHAM:  Yes.

5             MEMBER ALBERTI:  How did she get

6 in?

7             MR. CUNNINGHAM:  Well, she -- I

8 seen that she came right back in.  She didn't

9 take no more than two or three steps when she

10 first -- when the last time she came in before

11 -- prior from the first time when she got put

12 out, and Mr. Boone put her right back out.

13             MEMBER ALBERTI:  So Mr. Boone put

14 her back out?

15             MR. CUNNINGHAM:  Yes.  She come in

16 and --

17             MEMBER ALBERTI:  What were you

18 doing?

19             MR. CUNNINGHAM:  I was on the

20 scene trying to see what happened.  I was

21 talking to the suspect and everybody that was

22 around, witnesses around.  I was trying to
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1 find out what happened.  This incident where

2 he was telling me -- I asked him what

3 happened.  He told me that he didn't even

4 touch her, so me not knowing, that when I

5 believe I told you until me and her had looked

6 at the surveillance together.

7             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  

8             MR. CUNNINGHAM:  And before the

9 night was over, the officers that was on the

10 scene had arrested him for sexual assault.

11             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  So then

12 she left the second time, how long before the

13 police came back in?

14             MR. CUNNINGHAM:  No more than

15 five, about five or 10 minutes after the

16 second time.  The police came in on the scene

17 and grabbed -- brought him out to see his side

18 of the story.  And they was outside for around

19 20 or 30 minutes.  And they ended up taking

20 him to jail.

21             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  Thank you. 

22 No further questions.
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1             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Any other

2 Board questions?

3             MEMBER NOPHLIN:  Yes, one

4 question, please.  

5             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes.

6             MEMBER NOPHLIN:  What was your

7 uniform that night?

8             MR. CUNNINGHAM:  We had black

9 button-up shirts.  This shirt I have on now.

10             MEMBER NOPHLIN:  And nothing that

11 represents security?

12             MR. CUNNINGHAM:  No.

13             MEMBER NOPHLIN:  What about the

14 other --

15             MR. CUNNINGHAM:  It said staff on

16 it.

17             MEMBER NOPHLIN:  -- person who was

18 security?

19             MR. CUNNINGHAM:  He had a badge

20 on.  It represented a security and his shirt

21 was underneath his vest.  He had a vest on,

22 but I believe his vest was covered with
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1 security sign that he had on his vest, but he

2 also had a badge on his shirt and it points

3 out he is security.  I believe he had security

4 on his hat as well.  He got a police hat and

5 it had security on it.  I believe he did.  He

6 wears the hat all the time.

7             MEMBER NOPHLIN:  Thank you, Madam

8 Chair.

9             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  You're

10 welcome.  I just want to follow-up.  That

11 night before you saw the video, did you think

12 that the woman was the assailant?

13             MR. CUNNINGHAM:  Well, I had no

14 idea until I heard both sides of the -- until

15 the DVD was available to me to find out what

16 was going on.

17             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  But the

18 reason, do you know the reason Boone took her

19 out was because he thought she was the

20 assailant?

21             MR. CUNNINGHAM:  He pretty much

22 thought that she was the aggressive one.  I
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1 guess he must have seen her throwing the blows

2 or throwing more blows that what he thought,

3 so I guess he -- she was considered the

4 aggressor more and that's why -- probably why

5 he reacted.  He was doing whatever.  We have

6 to do a lot of things.

7             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Did he know

8 the suspect?

9             MR. CUNNINGHAM:  No.  He didn't

10 know either one of them.

11             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  How

12 many employees do you usually have?

13             MR. CUNNINGHAM:  Three.

14             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Three.  And

15 you had two that night?  One was -- except was

16 one hanging --

17             MR. CUNNINGHAM:  Normally, I would

18 be on the floor securing and managing the

19 floor.  And my bartender, normally, he is

20 behind the bar.  He was running late.

21             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  How

22 many patrons did you have that night about?
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1             MR. CUNNINGHAM:  Um, probably

2 about 15 to 20.

3             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Okay. 

4 I don't have any other questions.

5             Do you have any other questions?

6             MS. ZANIEL:  I do.

7             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.

8             MS. ZANIEL:  The Board's

9 indulgence one moment, please.

10             Isn't it true that on the night

11 when Ms. Martin first spoke to you that you

12 told her bartender, Terrell Harris, was there

13 that night?

14             MR. CUNNINGHAM:  Yes.  He left

15 once I stopped serving alcohol.

16             MS. ZANIEL:  So when she asked you

17 who the employees were there that night, you

18 indicated Terrell Harris and the security guy,

19 Boone, as well as yourself.

20             MR. CUNNINGHAM:  Um-hum.

21             MS. ZANIEL:  During the incident,

22 was Terrell Harris there?
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1             MR. CUNNINGHAM:  No, he -- I

2 believe he was gone by then.  He might have

3 been on the floor leaving out front.

4             MS. ZANIEL:  Okay.  Now, during

5 the incident, did you see the assailant throw

6 the drink in the victim's face?

7             MR. CUNNINGHAM:  Yes, I did.

8             MS. ZANIEL:  No other questions.

9             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Thank

10 you very much.  So now, it's time for

11 closings.  And the Government will go first

12 and then you will have an opportunity to say

13 something about your case, if you want.  So

14 you can listen and see how she does it.  Okay.

15             MS. ZANIEL:  The Government

16 submits that the evidence establishes the

17 charges as alleged in the Notice of Status

18 Hearing, the Show Cause Hearing.  That, in

19 fact, there was an assault a patron-on-patron

20 in his establishment, that the -- he failed to

21 call the police, that the video tape showed

22 that he has not an obstructed view from the
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1 bar, but, in fact, can see.

2             Moreover, the evidence establishes

3 that he failed to have a log book at his

4 establishment and, in fact, told the

5 Investigator that he didn't keep a log book.

6             Moreover, the evidence elicited or

7 the evidence -- the information gained by the

8 Investigator, Ms. Martin, is that the security

9 personnel, Mr. Boone, did not even know about

10 the particular security plan Mr. Cunningham

11 had and that this Board had sanctioned as the

12 security plan necessary.

13             The question then becomes, and, of

14 course, the Board saw the video tape which

15 clearly showed the assault and certainly

16 clearly shows that the man touched her in a

17 sexual manner inappropriately first, and that

18 things ensued from there.

19             The Government is not contending

20 that Mr. Cunningham could have or should have

21 prevented the initial touching.  Those things

22 happen.  What he did in response to it is the
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1 question and what's at issue before this

2 Board.

3             Did he follow his security plan? 

4 Did he have an incident book, a log book in

5 which an incident report was written?  Did he

6 call the police as this sort of assault would

7 dictate should be done?

8             And so the Government contends he

9 failed in all of those aspects to follow his

10 security plan.

11             Mr. Cunningham had the occasion to

12 be the Government attorney on his other

13 matter.  Mr. Cunningham is just getting his

14 education too slowly with respect to ABRA Law

15 and Regulations and his need to adhere to

16 those orders, law and regulations.

17             He did not have an incident book

18 there or a log book there.  It just is not

19 credible that if he had had it there, he

20 wouldn't have pulled it out to show the

21 Investigator.  

22             Moreover, he never said to her, at



202-234-4433
Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.

Page 86

1 that time, that he had it at home.  He said he

2 didn't have a log book.

3             So the fact that he comes today

4 with what purports to be a log book, the

5 Government contends is of no moment.

6             The police.  Initially, Mr.

7 Cunningham testifies, the victim went out. 

8 She came back in with the police.  One would

9 think it was almost contemporaneous.  With

10 further questioning, he says no, it was five

11 to 10 minutes later.  Five to 10 minutes is a

12 world of time when you have a victim, when you

13 have an assault, when you need to do an

14 investigation.

15             His own security plan says he is

16 to call police as appropriate.  This certainly

17 was an incident where police should have been

18 called.

19             The video shows his security

20 person without a hat, so if he has a hat that

21 says security, he apparently didn't have it on

22 during the time of the assault.  He wasn't
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1 dressed as the security plan indicates he

2 should have been.

3             Having the Government submitting

4 that it has now proven the charges, the issue

5 becomes what should be done about it.

6             Again, Mr. Cunningham likes to run

7 his establishment like he likes to run it. 

8 It's unacceptable when he doesn't comply with

9 his own security plan.  In response to that,

10 the Government would ask that a sanction be

11 imposed of $4,000 and two days of suspension.

12             And that concludes the

13 Government's closing.  Thank you.

14             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Thank

15 you.  Mr. Cunningham?

16             MR. CUNNINGHAM:  Me reacting to

17 the situation, what I was doing, I was

18 supposed to be doing.  And again, my log book,

19 I have been taking the log in since I have

20 been open.  I didn't know -- I apologize.  I

21 didn't know that I had to have it on the scene

22 and I have to keep it on the scene ever since
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1 I found out.

2             I did what I could to prevent and

3 I apologize if I didn't do what I was supposed

4 to did.  Security was on the scene in a matter

5 of seconds.  I was on the scene.  Police was

6 on the scene.  The guy who did the sexual

7 assault did do a crime and he served crime

8 time in jail for his crime.

9             I seen the guy.  And I seen the

10 victim and I seen the suspect talking after

11 that, so they resolved what the issue was

12 dealing with that assault.

13             If this matter happens again, I'll

14 make sure that security has a security sign on

15 them and also I'm going to add another

16 security person to my -- on to my staff.

17             And that closes for me.

18             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Thank

19 you.  Okay.  So the record is now closed.  We

20 won't be taking any more evidence on this

21 case.

22             You do have the opportunity to
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1 file proposed findings of fact and conclusions

2 of law, if you choose to.  Does the Government

3 choose to do that or waive your right to do

4 that?

5             MS. ZANIEL:  The Government

6 waives.

7             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Mr.

8 Cunningham?  That would mean you have an

9 opportunity to file papers which would state

10 what you think the proposed findings of fact

11 should be and conclusions of law from that. 

12 The Government is not going to do it.  They

13 have waived their right to do it.

14             MR. CUNNINGHAM:  I still didn't

15 hear you.

16             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  I'm

17 going to give you an opportunity -- well, it

18 seems that in these proceedings, most people

19 don't do this.  But you do have an opportunity

20 under the law, if you want, to do a filing of

21 proposed findings of fact and conclusions of

22 law, based on the evidence that was presented
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1 at this hearing.

2             MR. CUNNINGHAM:  Okay.  I got you. 

3 I'm going to waive, too.

4             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  So you

5 will waive that, too.  Okay.  So the Board is

6 going to issue an order within 90 days

7 deciding this case within 90 days.

8             MR. CUNNINGHAM:  Okay.  

9             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  So I'm going

10 to read next our closing, which is we are

11 going to be deliberating on this, you know, in

12 closed session.  And then there will be an

13 order issued within three months.

14             MR. CUNNINGHAM:  Okay.  Will I

15 receive something in the mail or come back to

16 court?

17             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I think you

18 will receive it in the mail.

19             MR. CUNNINGHAM:  Okay.  

20             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes.  Okay. 

21 So that concludes this case.

22             MS. ZANIEL:  Thank you.
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1             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Thank you

2 very much.

3             As Chairperson of the Alcoholic

4 Beverage Control Board for the District of

5 Columbia and in accordance with ^U 405 of the

6 Open Meetings Amendment Act of 2010, I move

7 that the ABC Board hold a closed meeting for

8 the purpose of seeking legal advice from our

9 counsel on Case No. 11-251-00390, G Spot

10 Tavern, per ^U 405(b)(4) of the Open Meetings

11 Amendment Act of 2010 and deliberating upon

12 Case No. 11-251-00390, G Spot Tavern, for the

13 reasons cited in ^U 405(b)(13) of the Open

14 Meetings Amendment Act of 2010.

15             Is there a second?

16             MEMBER NOPHLIN:  Second.

17             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Now, that a

18 motion has been seconded, I'll take a roll

19 call vote on the motion for the closed

20 meeting.

21             Mr. Nophlin?

22             MEMBER NOPHLIN:  I agree.
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1             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Mr. Brooks?

2             MEMBER BROOKS:  I agree.

3             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Mr. Alberti?

4             MEMBER ALBERTI:  I agree.

5             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Ms. Miller

6 agrees.  Mr. Silverstein?

7             MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  I agree.

8             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Mr. Jones?

9             MEMBER JONES:  I agree.

10             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  The vote is

11 6-0-0 to close that meeting.

12             Okay.  So that does conclude these

13 proceedings.  Thank you very much.

14             MR. CUNNINGHAM:  Okay.  Thank you.

15             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  And that

16 concludes the hearings for the morning session

17 and the Board will now go into recess.  Okay.

18             (Whereupon, the Show Cause Hearing

19 in the above-entitled matter was concluded at

20 12:12 p.m.)

21

22
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